



## Cutting Rental Assistance Is Harmful for Women, LGBTQIA+ People, and Families

By Talia Grossman, Sarah Hassmer, and Kim Johnson

As a nation, we should ensure that all families have access to basic necessities, including safe, quality, accessible, and affordable housing.

Housing is the foundation of what every person needs to survive and thrive. It impacts every aspect of our lives—education, health, economic security, access to child care, and more.¹ The COVID-19 pandemic and its resulting economic fallout have laid bare the desperate need for a stronger housing safety net. COVID relief has shown the impact of investing in solutions for housing instability, but many of those solutions were only temporary.

To keep people safely housed during the pandemic, the federal government took unprecedented action, implementing a national eviction moratorium, allocating historic funds for emergency rent assistance, and providing significant resources to address the urgent housing needs of people experiencing homelessness, who are at elevated risk of COVID-19 infection, complications, and mortality. This effort paid off—even as low-income renters struggled with historically high rents and severe housing cost burdens,<sup>2</sup> fewer households experienced homelessness.<sup>3</sup>

These resources, however, were never sufficient to address the underlying causes of the affordable housing and homelessness crises: the severe shortage of deeply affordable, available, and accessible rental housing, and the growing gap between wages and rent. Unfortunately, millions of people across the country still struggle to afford housing as rents increase, the supply gap of accessible and affordable housing worsens, COVID-19 emergency rental assistance funds run out, and funding remains insufficient to provide aid to all eligible families. For example, only one in four families eligible for rental assistance can receive it due to insufficient federal investments in the program.<sup>4</sup>

Wages have not kept pace with rising rents for far too many families, especially in the past few years. Rental prices increased by 22% nationwide between January 2021 and December 2022.<sup>5</sup> In order to afford

a modest, two-bedroom apartment at fair market rent without being cost-burdened (spending more than 30% of income on rent), a full-time worker in the United States needs to make \$28.58 per hour<sup>6</sup>, which is \$2.76 more per hour than the previous year<sup>7</sup> and \$21.33 more per hour than the federal minimum wage of \$7.25.8 Furthermore, workers paid the average minimum wage would have to work 104 hours a week, or 2.6 full time jobs, in order to afford a two-bedroom rental.9 Women comprise nearly two-thirds (64.1%) of the workforce in the 40 lowest-paying jobs—restaurant servers and bartenders, fast food workers, hotel clerks, housekeeping services, and entertainment venue and retail staff.<sup>10</sup>

Rent increases are far surpassing wage increases, emergency funding is running dry, eviction filings are skyrocketing, and homelessness has risen to its highest level recorded. In 2023, homelessness increased across the country for all household types, with about 653,000 people experiencing homelessness on a single night.<sup>11</sup> This is the highest number since Point-in-Time counts began in 2007.<sup>12</sup> Of the 6,530,000 people experiencing homelessness, 38% were women or girls and 1% were transgender, nonbinary, or questioning.<sup>13</sup>

Unfortunately, the federal government has not prioritized fully funding rental assistance or even providing enough funding to maintain existing rental assistance. Congress has been unable to pass a full year funding package for Fiscal Year (FY) 2024 and has been operating on short-term continuing resolutions (CRs). A CR is a temporary spending bill that allows government operations to continue at the previous fiscal year's spending levels when appropriations have not yet been approved by Congress and the president. CRs are also problematic and can create a lapse in funding that harms people who rely on rental assistance and other government programs to survive. This trend is nothing new—the last time that Congress passed a full year funding package before a new fiscal year started on October 1 was 1997. Instead of risking government shutdowns every few months, operating by multiple CRs, or proposing cuts to rental assistance, Congress is playing a dangerous game with the livelihoods of families across the country struggling to meet their basic needs.

# Severely cost-burdened households spend most of their income on housing and have less money to spend on other critical needs like food, child care, transportation, and health care.

Renters who have extremely low incomes are much more likely to be severely housing cost-burdened, spending over half of their income on rent and utilities alone.<sup>17</sup> Among extremely low-income renters, 86% spend over one third of their income on housing and 73% spend the majority of their income on housing.<sup>18</sup> There are 11 million extremely low-income households (out of 44.1 million renter households), and a shortage of 7.3 million rental homes affordable and available to them.<sup>19</sup> This means nationally, there are only 33 affordable and available rental homes for every 100 extremely low-income renter households.<sup>20</sup>

Women of color, and particularly Black women, disproportionately experience housing cost-burden due to racist and sexist policies and practices in housing and beyond.<sup>21</sup>

### Housing assistance programs help millions of women, LGBTQIA+ people, and families keep a roof over their heads.

The Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) federal rental assistance programs help 10.2 million people in over 5.2 million families afford stable housing and are particularly important for women, especially women of color, disabled women, domestic violence survivors, LGBTQIA+ people, families experiencing homelessness, and children.<sup>22</sup> In 2021, women headed 75% of households served by HUD rental assistance programs.<sup>23</sup> Of the 10.2 million people receiving federal rental assistance, 69% are children, seniors, or disabled people.<sup>24</sup> If counted in the Supplemental Poverty Measure (SPM), federal housing assistance would have lifted the incomes of more than 2.4 million people above the Federal Poverty Level (FPL) in 2021, including nearly 1.1 million women.<sup>25</sup>

#### Housing Assistance Helps Women of Color

- The pandemic and resulting financial crisis have exacerbated the need for assistance, as women of color face higher levels of housing insecurity and are more likely to fall behind on rent than white, non-Hispanic men.<sup>26</sup>
- In 2021, among single renters living alone, 43.1% of Black, non-Hispanic women, 45.6% of Latinas, and 40.3% of AANHPI women were severely cost-burdened, compared to 39.3% of white, non-Hispanic women and 32.0% of white, non-Hispanic men.<sup>27</sup>
- Overall, in April 2023, 22.4% of Black, non-Hispanic women and 17.0% of Latinas were behind on rent, in comparison to 6.3% of white, non-Hispanic men and 8.1% of white, non-Hispanic women.<sup>28</sup>

#### Housing Assistance Helps Women With Children

Children's HealthWatch research shows that housing insecurity places young children at a higher risk of health and developmental issues,<sup>29</sup> and their mothers are more likely to have physical and mental health issues.<sup>30</sup> These health outcomes impact individuals, families, communities and society as a whole. Researchers estimate that, without effective interventions, housing instability will lead to at least \$111 billion over a decade in avoidable health care and education costs.<sup>31</sup> Providing funding, such as tenant-based vouchers, to give families with children the choice to move to neighborhoods with low poverty levels can increase children's health, education, and employment outcomes.<sup>32</sup>

- In 2021, among single renters raising children, 47.3% of Black, non-Hispanic women, 48.9% of Latinas, 48.3% of AANHPI women, and 43.0% of white, non-Hispanic women were severely cost-burdened (compared to 27.2% of white, non-Hispanic men).<sup>33</sup>
- Housing assistance particularly helps children who have not yet entered Kindergarten where they have access to resources from their public school, as required by law.<sup>34</sup>
- In 2022, households with children headed by women comprised 30% of households served by HUD rental assistance programs.<sup>35</sup>
- Every year, 2.9 million children are affected by an eviction filing.<sup>36</sup> Additionally, children under the age of 5 are the largest age group living in households that have had an eviction filing.<sup>37</sup> These numbers are the highest for Black women: eviction filings were 28.4% with children present and 16.3% without.<sup>38</sup>

#### Housing Assistance Helps Survivors

- Access to safe and affordable housing is a primary barrier for survivors when choosing to leave an abusive partner.
   Survivors of domestic violence are more likely to leave their abusive partner when receiving a long-term housing subsidy.<sup>39</sup>
- Parents who receive a housing voucher are one-third less likely to experience domestic violence.<sup>40</sup> Unfortunately, one nationwide study found that half of survivors who identified a need for housing services did not receive them.<sup>41</sup>

#### Housing Assistance Helps LGBTQIA+ People

- In 2020, 10% of LGBTQ women and 9% of nonbinary/genderqueer individuals reported that they, their partner, or their children received housing assistance in the last year.<sup>42</sup>
- LGBT adults over the age of 50 (16.7%) were more likely than non-LGBT adults (12.4%) to apply for emergency rental assistance programs.<sup>43</sup>

Housing assistance helps disabled women obtain accessible and affordable housing in non-congregate housing, which increases independence and community integration while also cutting down on transmission of communicable diseases.

- Women are more likely than men to have a disability, and disabled women are more likely to live in poverty than white non-disabled men.<sup>44</sup> Women with disabilities typically have lower incomes and face a higher risk of poverty and economic hardship than women without disabilities, and they are therefore more likely to require rental assistance. Additionally, only 36% of disabled women between the ages of 16 and 64 are employed, in comparison to 38% of disabled men, 70% of nondisabled women, and 79% of nondisabled men.<sup>45</sup>
- Disabled women (16.9%) are more likely to be behind on rent than nondisabled men (8.9%) and disabled men (16.4%). Additionally, 25.3% of disabled Black, non-Hispanic women and 21.6% of disabled women of color overall are behind on rent; whereas, only 12.7% of disabled white, non-Hispanic women and 4.5% of nondisabled white, non-Hispanic men are behind on rent.<sup>46</sup>
- Disabled women who are unable to work and receive Supplemental Security Income (SSI) as their sole source of income cannot afford a safe, decent unit in any U.S. housing market without rental assistance.<sup>47</sup>
- One study found that public housing and privately owned subsidized rental units were 2.5 times more likely to be livable for people with mobility issues than owner-occupied units.<sup>48</sup> However, only 5% of units in federally assisted housing are required to be accessible for those with mobility related disabilities and only 2% are required to be accessible to people with hearing and/or visual disabilities.<sup>49</sup> This low threshold shows how difficult it is for disabled people to obtain housing that is accessible to them.
- Of disabled people in HUD-assisted households in 2013, 65% were women and 35% were men.<sup>50</sup>

Housing Assistance Helps Older Women

- In 2020, 20% of people receiving housing assistance (2 million people) were seniors.<sup>51</sup>
- Older women, especially older women of color, are more likely to have lower incomes than older men.<sup>52</sup> In 2022, women made up more than six in 10 (60.0%) of poor people ages 65 and older. Additionally, the official poverty rate was 11.2% for women 65 years and older, compared to 9.0% for men in that age group.<sup>53</sup> The rates are even steeper for older women of color, with nearly one in six Latinas (16.9%) and Black women (17.8%) living under the poverty line.<sup>54</sup>

Because of the critical importance rental assistance plays in the lives of women, LGBTQIA+ people, and their families, the federal government should focus on expanding, not cutting, rental assistance so that everyone can fulfill their basic human need of safe, adequate housing.

Because the cost of housing rises every year, it is vital that HUD's affordable housing and homelessness assistance programs receive increased federal funding to, at a minimum, maintain the number of people being served by these programs. Flat (like a CR) or insufficient funding acts as a cut, as it reduces the number of people served. Cuts to anti-poverty programs like rental assistance exacerbate housing instability and force more people into homelessness, causing long-term impacts that can be difficult to reverse.<sup>55</sup>

\*\*\*\*\*\*\*

- 1 National Women's Law Center and National Low Income Housing Coalition, "Gender and Racial Justice in Housing" (October 2021), https://nwlc.org/resource/gender-and-racial-justice-in-housing-2/.
- 2 Thyria Alverez and Barry Steffen, "Worst Case Housing Needs: 2023 Report to Congress Executive Summary" (HUD Office of Policy Development and Research, August 2023), <a href="https://www.huduser.gov/portal/publications/Worst-Case-Housing-Needs-2023-Executive-Summary.html">https://www.huduser.gov/portal/publications/Worst-Case-Housing-Needs-2023-Executive-Summary.html</a>.
- 3 Meghan Henry, Adam Travis, Tanya de Sousa, Jhenelle Marson, Ed Prestera, and Colette Tano, "2021 Annual Homelessness Assessment Report (AHAR): Part 2" (U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, July 2023), https://www.huduser.gov/portal/datasets/ahar/2021-ahar-part-2-pit-estimates-of-homelessness-in-the-us.html.
- 4 Sammi Aibinder, Andrea Flynn, Richelle Gernan, Sarah Hassmer, and Rakeen Mabud, "The Roots of Discriminatory Housing Policy: Moving Towards Gender Justice in Our Economy" (National Women's Law Center, August 2, 2022), <a href="https://nwlc.org/resource/the-roots-of-discriminatory-housing-policy-moving-towards-gender-justice-in-our-economy/">https://nwlc.org/resource/the-roots-of-discriminatory-housing-policy-moving-towards-gender-justice-in-our-economy/</a>.
- 5 Andrew Aurand, Dan Emmanuel, Emma Foley, Matt Clarke, Ikra Rafi, and Diane Yentel, "The Gap: A Shortage of Affordable Homes" (National Low Income Housing Coalition, March 2023), https://nlihc.org/gap. 3.
- 6 Andrew Aurand, Mackenzie Pish, Ikra Rafi, and Diane Yentel, "Out of Reach, the High Cost of Housing" (National Low Income Housing Coalition, 2023), https://nlihc.org/oor.
- 7 Andrew Aurand, Matthew Clarke, Dan Emmanuel, Emma Foley, Ikra Rafi, and Diane Yentel, "Out of Reach, The High Cost of Housing" (National Low Income Housing Coalition, 2022), available for download at <a href="https://nlihc.org/oor">https://nlihc.org/oor</a>.
- 8 USA.gov, "Minimum Wage" (last updated June 16, 2023), https://www.usa.gov/minimum-wage.
- 9 Aurand et al., "Out of Reach, the High Cost of Housing." 3.
- 10 Jasmine Tucker and Julie Vogtman, "Hard Work Is Not Enough: Women in Low-Paid Jobs" (National Women's Law Center, July 2023), https://nwlc.org/resource/when-hard-work-is-not-enough-women-in-low-paid-in-low-p
- 11 Tanya de Sousa, Alyssa Andrichik, Ed Prestera, Katherine Rush, Colette Tano, and Micaiah Wheeler, "The 2023 Annual Homelessness Assessment Report (AHAR) to Congress" (U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, December 2023), https://www.huduser.gov/portal/sites/default/files/pdf/2023-AHAR-Part-1.pdf, page 2.
- 12 Ibid.
- 13 Ibid., 14
- 14 U.S. Government Accountability Office, "What is a Continuing Resolution and How Does It Impact Government Operations?" (November 3, 2022), <a href="https://www.gao.gov/blog/what-continuing-resolution-and-how-does-it-impact-government-operations">https://www.gao.gov/blog/what-continuing-resolution-and-how-does-it-impact-government-operations</a>.
- 15 Drew Desilver, "Congress has long struggled to pass spending bills on time," Pew Research Center, September 13, 2023, <a href="https://www.pewresearch.org/short-reads/2023/09/13/congress-has-long-struggled-to-pass-spending-bills-on-time/">https://www.pewresearch.org/short-reads/2023/09/13/congress-has-long-struggled-to-pass-spending-bills-on-time/</a>.
- 16 Campaign for Housing and Community Development Funding, "Impacts of Inconsistent Funding on Affordable Housing Programs" (September 2023), <a href="https://nlihc.org/sites/default/files/CHCDF">https://nlihc.org/sites/default/files/CHCDF</a>
  Factsheet CR-FY24 FINAL.pdf.
- 17 Aurand et al., "The Gap: A Shortage of Affordable Homes," 10.
- 18 Ibid. The National Low Income Housing Coalition defines "Extremely Low-Income" as "[h]ouseholds with incomes at or below the federal poverty guideline or 30% of [Area Median Income], whichever is greater." Ibid., 3.
- 19 Ibid., 1.
- 20 Ibid.
- 21 Aibinder et al., "The Roots of Discriminatory Housing Policy: Moving Towards Gender Justice in Our Economy," 4.
- 22 Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, "Federal Rental Assistance Fact Sheets" (last updated January 19, 2022), https://www.cbpp.org/research/housing/federal-rental-assistance-fact-sheets#US
- 23 Sarah Hassmer, Amy Matsui, Kat Menefee, and Shengwei Sun, "By the Numbers: Data on Key Programs for the Well-Being of Women & Their Families" (National Women's Law Center, May 18, 2023), https://nwlc.org/resource/by-the-numbers-data-on-key-programs-for-the-well-being-of-women-lgbtq-people-and-their-families/, 2.
- 24 Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, "Federal Rental Assistance Fact Sheets".
- 25 Hassmer, Matsui, Menefee, and Sun, "By the Numbers: Data on Key Programs for the Well-Being of Women & Their Families", 2. NWLC released a fact sheet in November 2023 that explains the difference between the Official Poverty Measure (OPM) and the Supplemental Poverty Measure (SPM). Shengwei Sun, "National Snapshot: Poverty Among Women & Families in 2022" (National Women's Law Center, November 8, 2023), https://nwlc.org/resource/national-snapshot-poverty-among-women-families/, 1-2.
- 26 National Women's Law Center, "NWLC Analysis of U.S. Census Bureau COVID-19 Household Pulse Surveys" (last visited January 18, 2024), https://nwlc.org/resource/nwlc-analysis-of-u-s-census-bureau-covid-19-household-pulse-surveys/.
- 27 National Women's Law Center calculations based on U.S. Census Bureau, 2021 American Community Survey (ACS), https://www.census.gov/programs-surveys/acs/.
- 28 Sarah Javaid, "An Uneven Recovery: Women of Color, Disabled Women, and LGBT Adults Still Struggle to Afford Basic Necessities" (National Women's Law Center, June 29, 2023), <a href="https://nwlc.org/ncessities/">https://nwlc.org/ncessities/</a>, 4.
- 29 Charlotte Bruce, Allison Bovell-Ammon, Stephanie Ettinger de Cuba, Richard Sheward, Deborah A. Frank, and Megan Sandel, "Eviction: A Preventable Cause of Adverse Child and Family Health" (Children's HealthWatch and Opportunity Starts at Home, September 2021), https://childrenshealthwatch.org/wp-content/uploads/Evictions-and-health-brief-v3.pdf, 2.
- 30 Allison Bovell-Ammon, Charlotte Bruce, Stephanie Ettinger de Cuba, Richard Sheward, Deborah Frank, and Megan Sandel, "Closing the Housing Opportunity Gap: Investing in Housing Vouchers Improves Neighborhoods and Health" (Children's Health Watch and Opportunity Starts at Home, September 2021), <a href="https://childrenshealthwatch.org/wp-content/uploads/CHW-homelessness-vouchers-brief-v2.pdf">https://childrenshealthwatch.org/wp-content/uploads/CHW-homelessness-vouchers-brief-v2.pdf</a>, 2.
- 31 Ibid.
- 32 Ibid.
- 33 National Women's Law Center calculations based on U.S. Census Bureau, 2021 American Community Survey (ACS), https://www.census.gov/programs-surveys/acs/.
- 34 Emily Badger, Claire Cain Miller, and Alicia Parlapiano, "The Americans Most Threatened by Eviction: Young Children," The New York Times, October 2, 2023, <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2023/10/02/upshot/evictions-children-american-renters.html?smid=nytcore-ios-share&referringSource=articleShare.">https://www.nytimes.com/2023/10/02/upshot/evictions-children-american-renters.html?smid=nytcore-ios-share&referringSource=articleShare.</a>
- 35 Office of Policy Development and Research, "Assisted Housing: National and Local" (Department of Housing and Urban Development, accessed May 19, 2023), <a href="https://www.huduser.gov/portal/datasets/assthsg.html">https://www.huduser.gov/portal/datasets/assthsg.html</a>.
- 36 Nick Graetz, Carl Gershenson, Peter Hepburn, Sonya R. Porter, Danielle H. Sandler, and Matthew Desmond, "A comprehensive demographic profile of the US evicted population" (Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, October 2, 2023), https://www.pnas.org/doi/10.1073/pnas.2305860120.
- 37 Ibid.
- 38 Ibid., 3.
- 39 National Network to End Domestic Violence, "Domestic Violence, Housing and Homelessness," (last accessed January 11, 2024), https://nnedv.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/07/Library\_TH\_2018\_DV\_Housing Homelessness.pdf.
- 40 Daniel Gubits, Marybeth Shinn, Michelle Wood, Stephen Bell, Samuel Dastrup, Claudia D. Solari, Scott R. Brown, Debi McInnis, Tom McCall, Utsav Kattel, "Family Options Study: 3-Year Impacts of Housing and Services Interventions for Homeless Families" (U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, October 2016), https://www.huduser.gov/portal/sites/default/files/pdf/Family-Options-Study-Full-Report.pdf.
- 41 Laura L. Rogers, "Transitional Housing Programs and Empowering Survivors of Domestic Violence," U.S. Department of Justice, November 1, 2019, <a href="https://www.justice.gov/ovw/blog/transitional-housing-programs-and-empowering-survivors-domestic-violence">https://www.justice.gov/ovw/blog/transitional-housing-programs-and-empowering-survivors-domestic-violence</a>.
- 42 Hassmer, et al., "By the Numbers: Data on Key Programs for the Well-Being of Women & Their Families," 2.
- 43 Denny Chan, Amber Christ, Tracey Gronniger, Sarah Hassmer, Sarah Javaid, Dorianne Mason, Amy Matsui, and Shengwei Sun, "The Economic Security and Health of Older Women of Color" (National Women's Law Center and Justice in Aging, June 5, 2023), <a href="https://mwic.org/resource/the-economic-security-and-health-of-older-women-of-color/">https://mwic.org/resource/the-economic-security-and-health-of-older-women-of-color/</a>. The term LGBT is used (instead of LGBTQIA+) because these Census Household Pulse Survey data are specifically from lesbian, gay, bisexual, and transgender individuals. People who indicate they are lesbian, gay, or bisexual are counted as "LGBT." People who indicate they are not transgender, lesbian, gay, or bisexual are counted as "non-LGBT."

- 44 Marissa Ditkowsky "Systemic Transformation Guide to Economic Justice for Disabled People: Jobs and Employment" (National Partnership for Women and Families, July 2022), <a href="https://nationalpartnership.org/wp-content/uploads/systems-transformation-guide-disability-economic-justice-jobs-employment.pdf">https://nationalpartnership.org/wp-content/uploads/systems-transformation-guide-disability-economic-justice-jobs-employment.pdf</a>, 1-2.
- 45 Ibid., 2.
- 46 Sarah Javaid and Kathryn Domina, "Women of Color, Disabled Women, and LGBT Adults Struggle to Afford Food and Housing Costs" (National Women's Law Center, December 2023), <a href="https://nwlc.org/">https://nwlc.org/</a> resource/women-of-color-disabled-women-and-lgbt-adults-struggle-to-afford-food-and-housing-costs/.
- 47 Technical Assistance Collaborative, "Priced Out: The Housing Crisis for People with Disabilities," (last accessed January 11, 2024), http://www.tacinc.org/knowledge-resources/priced-out-v2/.
- 48 Sewin Chan and Ingrid Gould Ellen, "Housing for an Aging Population" (Housing Policy Debate, July 11, 2016), https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/10511482.2016.1184696.
- 49 Marissa Ditkowsky, "Systems Transformation Guide to Disability Economic Justice: Food Insecurity, Housing, and Transportation (National Partnership for Women and Children, November 2023), https://nationalpartnership.org/wp-content/uploads/systems-transformation-disability-economic-justice-food-housing-transportation.pdf, 14.
- 50 Ibid., 13
- 51 Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, "United States Federal Rental Assistance Fact Sheet." Seniors are recipients over age 61.
- 52 Chan, et al., "The Economic Security and Health of Older Women of Color."
- 53 Sun, "National Snapshot: Poverty Among Women & Families in 2022".
- 54 Ibid.
- 55 Aurand et al., "The Gap: A Shortage of Affordable Homes," 22.